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MINUTES OF THE TRUST BOARD MEETING HELD 30 JULY 2004

Present:

Veronica Worrall

Chairman

Roy Bannon


Medical Director

Jan Bloomfield

Director of Personnel & Communications

Nichole Day


Director of Nursing & Community Relations

Colin Hilder


Non Executive Director

Mary Jones


Non Executive Director

Linda Potter


Director of Finance & Information

Peter Richards

Non Executive Director

Richard Venning

Acting Chief Executive

Jessica Watts


Director of Strategy

In attendance:

Jennifer Ellin


PA to Chairman & Director of Strategy

Gerald Kelly


Patient Access Development Manager

Diane Milan


Director of IT

Anne Nicolson


Clinical Director, Medical Services

Dermot O’Riordan

Clinical Director, Surgical Services

Jenny Saunders

Occupational Health Manager

The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting and congratulated the Trust on retaining three-star status.  She wished to record her thanks to all staff for the enormous amount of work undertaken in achieving yet again three stars.

The Chairman announced and was pleased to inform the Board that Professor Peter Richards had been reappointed to serve for a further 4 years as the University nominated Non Executive on West Suffolk Hospitals Trust Board.

04/97 MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes were accepted subject to two minor amendments:

1. Page 5, under HR application, 3rd paragraph, 1st line – typographical error ‘so’ enable should read ‘to’.

2. Page 7, item 94.1, 1st line should read ….’banning of flowers in hospital by Bedford Hospital.  She stated that this was common practice particularly on ICU and Oncology wards.  The 3rd and 4th sentence should be deleted.

04/98 MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

98.1 Workplace Childcare Facility (item 87.1 refers)
Jan Bloomfield reported that discussions are still ongoing as to how to progress West Suffolk Hospitals planning application following the decision by St Edmundsbury Borough Council to turn down, for a second time, the application.  However, it was good news that the Workforce Confederation had not asked the Trust to return the funding for this project.

98.2 Paintings in Hospital (item 87.2 refers)

On 7th July the Trust launched the Paintings in Hospital Scheme, which created the opportunity for visitors to view displays of original artwork, that are available on loan to hospitals.

Jan Bloomfield reported that the exhibition launch had been well attended and received.  She informed the Board of the likelihood that a Chairman, from this area, would be appointed shortly to the Painting in Hospital Scheme.  She would confirm the appointment at the next meeting.

98.3 West Suffolk Reference Group (item 88.1 refers)

Veronica Worrall confirmed that she had attended a further meeting of the West Suffolk Reference Group in which they discussed various issues relating to the establishment of a University Campus.  Jan Bloomfield had been nominated to work with the group on curriculum matters.

Jan Bloomfield commented that this was a good opportunity for the Trust to influence learning locally.  The University Centre would be based at West Suffolk College.

04/99  NATIONAL PROGRAMME FOR IT (NPfIT)

Diane Milan presented a paper to gain approval to proceed for the implementation of the National Programme for IT.  The paper confirms the source of funding required and at a meeting with Suffolk (east and west) NPfIT Boards it was confirmed that the PCT will fund £527K, which was ratified on 21 July.  West Suffolk Hospitals have agreed to funding of £414K operating expenditure.

The Approval to Proceed Outline Business Case sets out what the Trust can do and funding given the short timescales for implementation. Diane Milan confirmed that the Trust is ahead of programme.

The Chairman was interested to know the key risks involved in implementing the programme.

Key risks were identified national dependence on whether the Trust can deliver on target i.e. Accenture, national application, e-booking.

Roy Bannon stated that there was only a small number of staff with knowledge of internal systems, which he felt was another risk associated with implementation of the system and one Project Manager has already left the Trust.  The training and retention of staff is key to delivering on target.

Nichole Day commented that there are three main development priorities, Foundation Trust, Agenda for Change and NPfIT which the Trust is undertaking all with very tight timescales and was concerned on what help is being given to help staff understand what the priorities are.

Jan Bloomfield was also concerned regarding Agenda for Change and the risks involved with the 2 months slippage in job evaluation to December and wondered how this fitted in with NPfIT timing.

It was agreed that all three projects are to be standard items each month on the Trust Board agenda.  This will keep members of the Board informed on progress and the risks, if any, associated with implementation and delivery can be monitored.  All three projects are very important and key to the reorganisation of the Trusts working practices and conditions.

Action: LP/JW/JB

The Board went on to discuss marketing, communications and finance.  The Chairman asked for a project plan to be brought to the Board.  Diane Milan confirmed that the east and west Suffolk NPfIT jointly met with the PCT, with the east-side agreeing to delegate spending to the Project Board.  West Suffolk did not at this stage.

Linda Potter said that the Programme Board still needs to hold discussions on this particular issue.

The Chairman asked that until the Board was convinced otherwise the Trust must retain control of the management of its budgeting.

Colin Hilder endorsed these comments saying that when the initial budget was constructed Diane Milan did a lot of work on this resource issue.  There needs to be very rigorous monitoring of finances. There were worries that a project Manager had left the Trust. The Board must be kept appraised of 1) resourcing and 2) management risk.

The Chairman asked is the Board were in agreement to approve the recommendations:

· Approval to Proceed document for West Suffolk Hospitals

· Trust commitment of funding 2004/5 and 2005/6

· Note how the funding gap is to be met from PCT and StHA sources

The Board gave its approval to the above recommendations.

99.2 Choose and Book
The NPfIT enables and supports the Choose and Book system, which allows patient choice and involvement in their own healthcare.  Gerald Kelly presented the various aspects of implementing the Choose and Book system e.g. developing a plan, e-booking (which is part of NPfIT), the structure, risks, timescales, working practices etc.

There was a question on CHOICE moving out to GP surgeries.  Colin Hilder commented that patients must be well informed, there must be communications links with GPs for marketing and selling

.

Gerald Kelly responded by saying that there are risks associated but GPs will not send patients to any other place than those providing the best healthcare and we have to ensure that West Suffolk Hospital has the best facilities/healthcare for the local community.

The Chairman thanked Gerald Kelly for giving the Board an insight into the complexities and ramifications of the programme and keeping the Board informed on this subject.

A copy of the presentation will be circulated.

04/100 FOUNDATION TRUST

The Department of Health announced that West Suffolk Hospital can progress its application to become an NHS Foundation Trust.  With John Reid, Health Secretary’s recommendation West Suffolk Hospital can move to the next stage through the Office of the Independent Regulator (OIR).  A meeting with the OIR confirming the next stages of Wave 1A applicants will take place next week.

Jessica Watts confirmed that there would be two groups going forward in this round. Group 3 will go forward in November and Group 4 in February.  The OIR will require a detailed assessment of progress including governance arrangements, business plan and the Trust’s aspirations for the next 5 years.  The Board will be informed of timescales, details of project plans and which group West Suffolk Hospitals will be in as soon as this is known.

Action: JW

Jessica Watts commented that this was excellent news for the Trust and the local community and will be a huge challenge for West Suffolk Hospital along with the two other major projects, Agenda for Change and NPfIT.

She also informed the Board that the Trust had received league tables on membership applications and out of the 32 Wave 1A Trusts West Suffolk Hospital came 6th.

The Chairman recorded her thanks to all those (8,000 plus) wishing to become involved as members of West Suffolk Hospital becoming a Foundation Trust.  This high interest of the community had already been positively viewed by the Department of Health.

Colin Hilder commented on the potential financial benefits of becoming an NHS Foundation Trust, but said that the benefits would not come in this financial year but in 2005 onwards.  He also stated that there would be an interim audit if the Trust moves to  NHS Foundation Trust status and that we must be assured of strict budget controls if we are to get through the application process.

04/101 PERFORMANCE

Jessica Watts reported on the first 3 months performance against key targets in the current year.

There was good news that A&E continues to meet performance targets and has received the second capital award under the Incentive Scheme for all hospitals maintaining and sustaining A&E national targets.

Richard Venning, Acting Chief Executive had received a letter of congratulations from Margaret Edwards, Director of Access at the DoH confirming the £100k capital award.

Nichole Day stated that an action plan would be submitted to the Trust Management Team on sustainability of targets, as there were specific issues concerning some directorates, and she should be able by the next Board meeting to report the steps that are to be taken.

Action: ND

Mary Jones commented that targets were not easy to maintain over long periods of time and wondered what was being done to help staff sustain this pressure of work.

Nichole Day said that there are daily breaches meetings to look at trends and rationale, focusing on those trends that occur on a regular basis.

Roy Bannon commented that the Trust must be aware of the changes in GP out of hours, patient flows etc.

Veronica Worrall asked how the Trust was preparing for any implications of changes to out of hours service.

Nichole Day stated that there had been discussions on out of hours with Suff Docs about the co-location into Fracture Clinic.  The PCT are funding £50k for this accommodation and finances should be in the budget in time for this to happen.  

The Trust will continue the service with a nurse practitioner for Saturday Clinic, this will be provided by the Trust.  From October/November there will be scrutiny of patient flows etc with greater quantification.  Nichole Day stated that there would initially be no difference to A&E services, patients will still be triaged in the usual way.

Richard Venning pointed out that this links in with LDP negotiations and that the PCT are to pick up the OOH costs, except for radiology.

The Chairman asked for reassurance that very close monitoring would be undertaken.

Roy Bannon confirmed that there would be close monitoring and Nichole Day confirmed that the Emergency Care Steering Group are monitoring this very closely.

Jessica Watts went on to report on:

· 17 week outpatient and 9 month inpatient waits

· cancer waiting times – continues to achieve targets with 100% achievement for breast cancer patients being treated within 62 days. By 2005 100% is required in all specialties

Jessica Watts agreed to provide a briefing paper on the new cancer targets to the next Board.










Action: JW
Jessica Watts highlighted:

· booking target progress

· reduction in patients waiting in other areas i.e. orthopaedics, ophthalmology

· constant monitoring by StHA to ensure there are no 9 months breaches 

· cataracts – the three remaining patients have now been seen in order to achieve the three month maximum wait

· DTOCs – slight increase possibly due to closure of beds at Newmarket Hospital, lack of turnover in transitional beds are saturated and seasonal patterns. A DTOC Task Force will analyse the current situation and report back.

Richard Venning thought it advisable to start communications with the PCT and Social Care fairly quickly to try and alleviate the problems of DTOC before these escalate further and winter pressures are upon us. 

The Chairman asked that the Trust keeps abreast of the situation and the Board be kept informed of the situation.

Jessica Watts informed the Board that Emergency Admissions were higher than planned.  There will be more analysis in this area and a report given at the next meeting.











Action: JW

101.1 CHAI

Sir Nigel Crisp, Chief Executive of the Department of Health, had sent a letter congratulating the Trust on achieving 3 star status and asked that his thanks be passed on to all concerned for the excellent work being carried out.

101.2 Finance
Linda Potter confirmed agreement had been reached with SWPCT on the LDP but the Trust was still finalising the details of the service level agreements, which are to include income to be received by the Trust dependent on under or over performance of the contract.

She went on to summarise what the PCT had commissioned, what the uplift represents, whether this was comparable to other Trusts, and in what areas shortfalls in income occur.  Linda Potter also commented that the level of income does not help the Trust’s financial deficit.

Linda Potter reported at the last meeting the significant financial gap.  She stated that the Trust still remains under financial pressure to deliver planned levels of activity and if it exceeds targets will be paid for extra activity, likewise if the Trust underperforms funds will be taken away.   Information has been circulated to directorates to enable then to plan capacity and activity levels.  She reiterated that the Trust needs to achieve a balanced position.  A recovery programme has been established and there will be monthly monitoring meetings with each directorate.

Colin Hilder was concerned at how the Trust was to achieve financial balance as we are a third way through the current year and wondered if this was achievable.

Linda Potter felt that balance was achievable but need to move towards cost containment.  Roy Bannon commented that we are already moving toward this by the restructuring of wards.

The Chairman asked how the Trust is proposing to achieve the savings from reconfiguring services and how it plans to monitor delivery of those savings, and whether this can be mapped through on a monthly basis.

It was confirmed that this would be through the introduction of bilateral performance meetings and delivering a system of budget management. 

For the August Board meeting a report will be presented on monitoring performance,

and the new Finance Committee, process and structure.













Action: LP
Peter Richards wondered about the impact of delivering savings and asked if these change were compatible with meeting targets.

Linda Potter said that she had assurance from the General Manager in Surgery that he could meet targets and mechanisms were in place to manage them.

The financial position of the Trust currently stands at a £1m overspend, which was in line with the Foundation Trust declaration.  It was noted that this was an interim approved position at the end of May.

There was further discussion on cost pressures i.e. drugs, medical and surgical equipment and a meeting is to take place to finalise the nursing budget.

Linda Potter also confirmed that monitoring of the CRES programme will take place in August at the bilateral meetings and she will report back to the Board on this.

Sudbury
Colin Hilder referred to an article in the East Anglian Daily Times, which stated that, the StHA and SWPCT had agreed to defer the build of the new Sudbury Healthcare Campus to July 2007.

The Chairman commented that the OBC which had originally been approved by the StHA had to be updated and revised. The decision was taken at the last SWPCT Board to shift the timing by 6 months. An allowance has been made in the LDP for 06/07 of £1m additional allowance.  SWPCT will in due course send the revised business case to WSHT Board to discuss and comment on.

04/102 STAFF
Following interview Gwen Nuttall has been appointed to the post of Director of Operations.  Gwen is currently a General Manager for Surgery and Anaesthetics at Barts and The London NHS Trust and will be joining West Suffolk Hospital on 18 October 2004.

Jan Bloomfield report that the Trust has made three consultant appointments in anaesthetics they are:

Dr Clive Duke – Consultant in Obstetric Anaesthetics

Dr Syed Majeeb – Consultant in General Anaesthetics

Dr Anne Christiansen – Consultant in General Anaesthetics

Other appointments were:

Dr Cathryn Woodward appointed to the post of Consultant Clinical Oncologist, Mr Fahmy Fazaz Fahmy, to the post of Consultant ENT Surgeon and two appointments in A&E, Mr Andrew Giles and Mr Andrew Haig.

The A&E consultants were recruited following the participation in the International Fellowship Scheme.

102.1 Agenda for Change
Jan Bloomfield presented an update of Agenda for Change.  A copy will be circulated with the minutes.  She reported on the national negotiations and the Trust’s preparation for implementation i.e. Terms and Conditions, knowledge and skills framework, job evaluation, project management.

Denise Pora had been trained in job evaluation and will be working in partnership with Addenbrooke’s.  

There is a job management budget of £138,000 Workforce Development funding and Jan Bloomfield will be writing to General Managers regarding budget management and what their requirements will be for ‘back-fill’ posts.

On communications there will be regular Agenda for Change updates displayed on the website and they will continue to give presentations to staff.

Jan Bloomfield commented that this was the biggest job evaluation and pay modernisation ever to be undertaken nationally.

It was agreed that Agenda for Change would be a regular item each month on the Board agenda.

102.2 Managing Stress

Jenny Saunders, Occupational Health Manager presented the Managing Stress Policy for ratification.  The policy had already been to the Health & Safety Committee, Improving Working Lives, Organisational Risk Committee and Trust Management Team.  All had given approval for the policy.

She particularly highlighted the lack of funding for counselling sessions.  Richard Venning stated that there was general support by TMT members that funding should be found.  It had been suggested that the Trust looks in to the possibility of funds being available from endowment funds. 

Mary Jones felt it was most important to support staff and this was one way of aiding the recruitment and retention of staff.

The Chairman emphasised that the Trust must have the correct processes and practices in place to support staff.

The Board approved and agreed that this policy should be in place. A business case would need to be produced for any additional funding.

04/103 GOVERNANCE

103.1 Fire & Security Annual Report

Steve Moore, Director of Facilities was not in attendance to present these reports.  

It was agreed that these should be resubmitted once they had been through the established process.

Colin Hilder wondered why the Board were receiving such comprehensive documents if they had been through the various sub-committees. All that is required is a summary and recommendations.

It was agreed a summary is all that is needed once documents have been through the system and only need ratification.

103.2 Clinical Governance Committee

The report of the Clinical Governance Committee held on 3 June was noted by the Board.

103.3 Organisational Risk Committee
The report of the Organisational Risk Committee of 8 June was also noted.

103.4 Report of the Audit Committee
Colin Hilder gave an update on the Audit Committee meeting held 21 July.  He felt that it was important and timely to present the outcome immediately after the committee meeting.  But asked the Board to note that the minutes had not be formally approved.

He highlighted:

· ORC – the loop on reporting issues and making sure action is being taken

· Internal & External Audits

· Counter Fraud

· Review of Accounts

· Waivers 

103.5 Approval of order for CT Scanner
Under the Standing Financial Instructions high level expenditure has to be ratified by the Board.  Linda Potter asked the Board to approve the order for the CT scanner cost of £524,017 which had been approved and ordered some 8/9 months ago and was funded by the ‘new deal’. 

Colin Hilder asked whether the Board had seen business details and if the scanner was a replacement and whether there were revenue implications.  Roy Bannon assured the Board that there were no revenue costs associated with this purchase.

In future the Chairman requested a covering note on such requests reminding the Board when discussed, business costs and implications i.e. summary of how we got here.

04/104 ANY OTHER BUSINESS
104.1 New Consultant Appointments

Roy Bannon asked that the Trust ensures that all GPs are informed of new consultant appointments.

Jan Bloomfield said that all new consultant appointments are publicised in the circulation GP Update.

04/105 DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting will be held on 27 August 2004.
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